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April 7, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

On September 23, 2004 the Metropolitan King County Council adopted Motion 12024 approving accountable business transformation policies and requesting the executive to transmit to council by March 1, 2005, a revised executive recommendation document and a governance charter.  

The executive is requested to transmit to council by motion by March 1, 2005 a revised executive recommendation document.  The revised executive recommendation document shall describe the three alternative solutions for meeting the county’s needs for contemporary business processes that were identified by Dye Management Group, Inc. in their Quantifiable Business Case, dated June 30, 2004.  The revised executive recommendation document shall also describe the executive’s recommended option. The revised executive recommendation document shall also present a clear description and comparison of the four options for implementing the Accountable Business Transformation Program.  The comparison shall include for each of the four options a prioritized list of projects to be implemented, a cost-benefit analysis, a program timeline, a budget and a funding plan.

The executive is also requested to transmit to council by motion by March 1, 2005, a governance program charter for the Accountable Business Transformation Program.  The charter shall describe the program scope and goals, governance structure, deliverables, critical success factors and key performance indicators.

The following proviso requiring development of a business case, roadblock document and human resources implementation plan was included in the 2005 Adopted Budget Ordinance:

Of the appropriation for CIP project 377142, Accountable Business Transformation Project, $2,356,015 shall not be expended or encumbered until after the council reviews and approves by motion a business case, roadblock document and human resources implementation plan that are consistent with the requirements of Motion 12024 and that have been approved by the project review board.

To meet the requirements of both Motion 12024 and the budget proviso, I requested that the deadline for the response for the Motion be extended until April 7, 2005.  This extension enabled additional time to complete the roadblock document and human resource implementation plan and for the entire package to be reviewed by the project review board.

In accordance with the requirements of Motion 12024 and the 2005 budget proviso, I am pleased to transmit a Revised Recommendation and Business Case for Accountable Business Transformation (ABT), the ABT Program Charter, an updated Roadblock Identification and Action Plan, and a Human Resource Implementation Plan.  ABT will fundamentally change the way we work by bringing contemporary financial, human resource and budget best practices to every King County agency.  It is positioned for success through strong program governance, and proactive management of business process change.  The program charter vests leadership for ABT in the full elected leadership of King County.  The challenges of changing the culture and organization are met head-on through active and empowered change management structures built into the program at all levels.

Accomplishments since FSRP

The county has acquired valuable experience and lessons learned from previous efforts.  Since the suspension of the Financial Systems Replacement Project (FSRP) in 2000, the county has moved forward in a very methodical and cautious, but steady and determined manner to create an environment of commitment and cooperation to lay a foundation for success.  The Accountable Business Transformation Program is substantively different from FSRP.  My recommendation addresses the lessons learned and knowledge gained since FSRP and differs from that project’s approach in the following significant areas:

· ABT focuses on understanding and managing high risk factors;

· ABT focuses on business model transformation not technology system change; and

· ABT focuses on program metrics: costs, benefits, return on investment, and key performance indicators.


Focus on Understanding and Managing High Risk Factors

In 2001, the county contracted with Dye Management Group, Inc. and IBM Global Systems to conduct a critical assessment of FSRP.  The consultant identified a series of high risk factors that were inherent in the program structure, management and governance.  In order to address these high risk factors, the consultant recommended that the county confirm sponsorship of the program vision among key stakeholders, re-validate and confirm the program vision and its alignment with the county’s short and long-term goals, and establish a strong project governance structure.  We have made significant progress to mitigate high risk factors:

· In 2001, the county established technology governance structures comprised of the Strategic Advisory Council, Business Management Council, Technology Review Board and Project Review Board to provide some of the structure and discipline essential for enterprise-wide projects.

· In September 2003, the county council approved Motion 11729 adopting Vision and Goals for the project.  The Vision and Goals have been endorsed by the entire elected leadership of King County.

· In October 2004, the county council approved Motion 12024 adopting four guiding policies for transforming business processes.  These guiding policies have been endorsed by the entire elected leadership of King County

· A program charter has been developed for ABT that is based on the recommendations for governance laid out in the Dye Critical Assessment Report.   This charter has clear policy, oversight, advisory and executive responsibilities.

· ABT has a strong emphasis on change management that is embedded within the governance and project management structure.

· The Program Manager responsibilities and the roles and responsibilities of the Program Management Office are based on recommendation laid out in the Dye Critical Assessment Report.  

· A Roadblocks Identification and Action Plan was adopted in December 2003 and updated in January 2005.  This Roadblocks Plan will be continually reviewed as part of the program governance process.

Focus on Business Model Transformation not Technology System Change

The FSRP was a project to replace legacy financial and payroll systems with modern technology systems.  As a result, the county attempted to preserve existing business practices and customize the financial and payroll systems to accommodate decades of past practices.  Both systems were to “go live” at the same time countywide.  In 2001, Dye Management Group did a critical assessment of FSRP and recommended that a sequentially phased program be implemented that allows the county to focus its attention and resources on a single project at a time, with each project building upon the accomplishments of the previous as the program progresses.

Accountable Business Transformation is not just a migration from one system to another, but is a transformation of business processes that are enabled or supported by contemporary applications.  This process of transformation involves business analysis, looking at the current environment and business processes, modifying those processes to conform to best practices as supported by the new application, and then mapping the transformed processes to the new technology systems.  

The ABT is a phased program which will be rolled out to county agencies in four stages the order of which will be determined as part of the detailed program implementation plan.  The program will also phase the rollout of expanded functionalities in Oracle and PeopleSoft.

Since the FSRP suspension the county has employed new business management and analytical experts, as well as technology resources with proven expertise in the successful business management, innovation and systems implementation that are dedicated and committed to improving the current business operations model.  The county has successfully upgraded both PeopleSoft and Oracle to web enabled platforms with project teams that included many county staff members.  These systems are managed and operated by county personnel. 

Focus on Program Metrics

The FSRP did not include adequate metrics to measure progress, performance and outcomes.  ABT has a requirement to measure results, a requirement to estimate benefits and then measure benefits realization over the life of the program, and a requirement for estimating and measuring life cycle costs.  These requirements are embodied in the Program Charter in critical success factors and key performance indicators.  The Program Charter vests ownership of benefits realization and program monitoring in the ABT Leadership Team comprised of the elected leadership of the county.

Quantifiable Business Case

The Quantifiable Business Case (QBC) completed in July 2004 was the most rigorous evaluation of the county’s financial and administrative processes ever conducted.  While the previous FSRP project focused on systems, the QBC focused on total business processes.  This process analysis was necessary to identify how to achieve efficiency and effectiveness benefits.  

The QBC Report recommended that transforming business processes was the only alternative that fully met the county’s adopted vision and goals.  

Executive Recommendation

The Executive’s Revised Recommendation is fully consistent with the alternative recommended by the QBC.  However, the Executive’s Recommendation has added key elements that are necessary to ensure success in King County.  These elements are based on the lessons learned and take advantage of the governance structures that have been developed.

The ABT will be phased out over five years rather than the four years recommended in the QBC Transition and Implementation Plan.  The objective of extending the work program by one year is to allow additional pre-implementation activities to re-confirm sponsorship of the program vision among key stakeholders, re-validate and confirm the program vision and its alignment with the county’s short and long-term goals, and establish a strong project governance structure.  This approach has been developed to position the county to move forward more successfully and with less risk in the future.  The action plan for this approach calls for:

· Spending significantly more time up front in obtaining high-level countywide policy endorsements for key decisions and in managing change.  Activities include assessing how well the government has internalized the adopted vision and goals, establishing key leaders, establishing the county’s commitment, readiness and ability to accept change and planning, building and maintaining active participation among the stakeholders.  This will be done through the ABT Governance Program.

· Upgrading Oracle and PeopleSoft to the current versions prior to reconfiguring the systems for countywide implementation.

· Undertaking a two-part planning process that includes developing a high-level business design and cost validation that the elected leadership of the county can review and confirm, followed by a detailed implementation plan with detailed costs.  Dye recommended a one-step planning program spanning one year.  This two-step planning process occurring over two years is consistent with the approach of spending additional time in change management activities and ensuring policy alignment throughout all branches of government in order to reduce implementation risk.

· Moving the DES Straddle Agencies (Human Resources Division, Finance and Business Operations Division, an Information and Technology Services Division) from MSA/ARMS to PeopleSoft/Oracle in 2005 as a pilot migration project with a quality assurance review.  Dye recommends that all straddle agencies be moved after Oracle and PeopleSoft have been configured for countywide application.  The purpose of including a pilot migration project is to develop a template for moving agencies from ARMS to a new financial system and to develop a model plan, including a detailed communication plan, for moving employees from MSA to PeopleSoft.
· Aligning human resource policies countywide between the Executive branch and other branches in order to align business processes with a best practices model.  Alignment will be coordinated and integrated with the ABT program through phased implementation of the full human resource functionality of PeopleSoft and phased rollout of PeopleSoft to county agencies.

Program Costs

The Dye Management Group estimated that it would cost approximately $47.5 million to implement accountable business transformation.  This is a high-level preliminary estimate made for planning purposes in 2002.  Dye strongly recommends that these costs be validated based on a detailed implementation plan for ABT.  

The Executive recommends that cost validation be done in two steps.  The first step is to determine which of the high payback opportunities recommended by Dye are to be included in ABT, to develop a high-level business design based on key business decisions and then to re-evaluate the Dye cost estimates based on the high-level business design.   This work will occur in 2005.  The second step is to develop a detailed implementation plan and then validate costs based on this detailed plan.  The full cost validation will be completed in 2006.  The county auditor is currently working to validate the benefits identified by QBC.  The results of the auditor’s effort will inform the validation conducted as part of both the high level and detailed program implementation.

The adopted 2005 budget for ABT is $3.97 million.  The 2005 work program includes developing a high-level business design, refining cost estimates, establishing a robust governance structure and risk mitigation strategy, migrating DES straddle agencies from ARMS/MSA to IBIS (Oracle)/PeopleSoft, and developing business requirements for budget and developing plans for human resources business elements.

Project Review Board

On March 15, 2005, the project review board reviewed the Revised Executive Recommendation and Business Case, Roadblocks Identification and Action Plan, Addendum 1, and the Human Resources Implementation Plan and specifically considered each of the requirements of Motion 12024 and the 2005 budget proviso.  The PRB approved each document and, although not specifically required by council, also reviewed and approved the program governance charter.

ABT is a major step forward in bringing contemporary business practices to King County.  This program will implement integrated, efficient and fully effective financial, human resource and budget business processes that will allow the county to gain greater efficiency in providing high quality, effective and valued service to our customers.  Your thoughtful deliberation and timely consideration of these requested documents are the next step to move forward with a successful and accountable business transformation.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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